TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

COUNCIL MEETING

June 18, 2015

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met on June 18, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. at the John H. Winters Building Public Hearing Room, Room 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas 78751.  Present were: Chair Tina Martin, Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos, Lisa Hembry, Ben Morris, Krizia Ramirez, Juan Sorto, and Linda Davis Timmerman.  Also present were Commissioner John Specia, General Counsel Trevor Woodruff, and department staff.  Not present were Council Members Patricia Cole and Scott Rosenbach.  
Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chair Martin at 10:03 a.m.
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of January 16, 2015, regular meeting
Vice Chair Papadopoulos motioned to approve the minutes as amended; Ms. Hembry seconded. The motion passed.

Agenda Item 3 - Agency Briefings

3.a. Commissioner’s Report: Administrative Update, Legislative Session, Sunset Process/Transformation, Children’s Rights Lawsuit, and Notification of Rule Proposals and Adoptions - John Specia
Commissioner Specia led a moment of silence for the victims of the Charleston shooting.  He then recognized Assistant Commissioner Paul Morris, who oversaw the agency's involvement during the recent floods as the agency's incident commander for emergency response.  Camille Gilliam was hired in February as Director of Permanency after working for the agency for 34 years. The new Director for Performance and Policy Development Division of Adult Protective Services is Joann Tobias-Molina.  She previously served as the regional director for regions 7 and 8.  
This was a very successful legislative session. Commissioner Specia thanked Tracy Henderson, Rand Harris, and the budget team; Jamie McCormick and the External Relations team; and program staff and legislative coordinators. The Legislature increased the DFPS budget from the last biennium by 21.9 percent in general revenue and 11.7 percent in all funds and transformation efforts were fully supported.  
Senate Bill 200, the HHSC Sunset bill, consolidates the Department of Aging & Disability Services and the Department of Assistive & Rehabilitative Services at the HHSC over the next two years.  DFPS remains a standalone agency, but significant restructuring of the agency will take place under this bill. Executive Commissioner Janek is resigning as of July 1 and Chris Traylor will become executive commissioner. 
Senate Bill 206, the DFPS Sunset Bill, requires an annual business plan for Child Protective Services; a five-year strategic plan for Prevention and Early Intervention; and eliminates the cap on licensing fees, allowing Child Care Licensing to set those fees in rulemaking policy.  
DFPS is now 11 months into transformation and on the road to implementation across the state. Investigators have been trained to use the new automated structured decision-making, 24-hour safety assessment tool to make consistent, fair, and accurate decisions in a more structured manner.  Supervisors have been trained statewide on strength-based supervision.  Four additional regions have implemented a mentoring program. The recruitment/hiring process has been revised, aimed at attracting and keeping the highest-quality CPS staff.
The Children's Rights lawsuit had final arguments May 7 in Dallas. An opinion is likely late in the summer or early in the fall.

Proposed rules related to investigations which were put forth at the January meeting have yet to be implemented or posted to the Texas Register. They will be revised and resubmitted for consideration at a future council meeting. A rule change related to minimum standards for general residential operations in child-placing agencies for which DFPS received no public comment was submitted directly to Commissioner Janek for adoption, effective June 2015.  HHSC proposed on DFPS' behalf the repeal of multiple contracting procurement rules that will be addressed in the overall contract and procurement policies; a small number of DFPS rules related to contracts for post-adoption services were also updated as part of the consolidated Enterprise effort.  HHSC also proposed expedited rules pertaining to an APS pilot program, which APS plans to implement by September 2015 and to expanding authority to investigate all home and community based service providers and resolving investigatory gaps pursuant to Senate Bill 1880.
Vice Chair Papadopoulos asked if Judge Jacks requested briefs following closing arguments in the Children's Rights proceedings.  Trevor Woodruff, DFPS General Counsel, said the agency filed a brief in response to that from Children's Rights.  Most of the brief centered on remedies and how the court could fashion those.  Commissioner Specia expressed appreciation for the representation from the Attorney General's office.  Ms. Papadopoulos thanked Commissioner Specia for his work during the legislative session.
3.b. CPS Transformation: Systems Improvement Update – Dr. Jane Burstain, CPS
Dr. Jane Burstain, Director of CPS Systems Improvement Division, read one of the issues noted in the Sunset report: "CPS is awash in data. There are numerous data collection and analysis sources for nearly every function across the organization; however, state and regional leaders lack a way to use the data to consider predictive trends and identify potential hotspots that require intervention before a bad outcome occurs."  Dr. Burstain spoke to the manner in which her team is addressing this issue.
The team is creating and revising data reports to track outcomes for children and families; conducting data analysis to identify patterns and trends; using predictive analytics to identify high-risk populations; providing guidance on quality assurance instruments; and evaluating the effectiveness of major CPS program initiatives.  

Dr. Burstain then gave examples for each of these roles.  The CPS data dashboard identifies the common understanding of critical tasks and outcomes, and how the agency will measure safety, permanence, and wellbeing in each stage of service.  The division is helping each region identify the type of permanency with which they are struggling so efforts can be targeted.  Predictive analytics is a way of using statistics to identify high-risk populations so that resources can be better targeted.  The hotspots report helps regional directors know which counties are at risk for delinquent investigations.
The real-time FBSS case read will be rolled out across the state by the end of June.  The evaluation of the Region 8 pilot program found that serious abuse or neglect was reduced during an open FBSS case by an estimated 30 percent.  The team is working with Information Technology on IMPACT modernization, making the system more user-friendly, and working to develop structured case-reading tools.  In all the areas where case reviews are done, structured case-reading tools have been implemented in a survey though SurveyMonkey.
New CPS professional development rolled out in Region 8, where participants' progress was tracked and focus groups were conducted, leading to adjusted training before implementation in Regions 4, 5, 7, and 11.  
Ms. Papadopoulos asked about how variances of psychology in different communities or regions are accounted for. Dr. Burstain explained that it's important to use data as a conversation starter, but not an ender.  Mr. Morris asked how data will help provide a continuum of care for kids who are moved from place to place. Dr. Burstain said the team is working on getting data about service providers. Predictive analytics are being used in residential contracts to identify children who may be at high risk of abuse or neglect or placement disruptions.
3.c. Child Care Licensing (CCL) Minimum Standards Review - Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris, Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing, presented on the minimum standards review, a major focus for licensing staff and the agency.  The presentation focuses on three points to the focus: the timeline for the review, the means for gathering stakeholder input, and next steps.  Human Resources Code, Chapter 42 requires that DFPS review minimum standards and rules, at a minimum, every 6 years.  This year, CCL will review standards for both child care centers and general residential operations. The staff does a line-by-line review of every one of the standards.  This current review process began in summer 2014.  
Mr. Morris discussed the methods for collecting stakeholder input.  Provider surveys were launched online and made available to stakeholders, to include childcare providers, families, licensing staff, and childcare advocates.  Regional stakeholder meetings will be held in the fall.  Temporary work groups convene in the fall to advise the department on proposed revisions to the minimum standards.  Finally, the department will receive feedback via a public comment period May to September 2016 before rules are adopted.  
The provider surveys were conducted August through December 2014.  Over 3,800 total responses were received; almost 3,600 were daycare-related survey responses and around 250 responses were related to residential standards.  The top standards on which DFPS has received feedback via surveys are child-care ratios, training, vaccine policy, and ratios for registered child-care homes. A major need for the team is to continue to reach out to foster youth, current and former.  The top three focus areas based on survey results so far: training, record-keeping, and screening verifications.
Ms. Ramirez asked how the surveys were distributed. Mr. Morris said the surveys were electronic; the link was sent out through email distribution lists of individual child-care providers. A suggestion was made to provide paper survey copies as well, as those might be easier for some parents to submit. Approximately 30 stakeholder forums will be held across the state.  Logistics are being worked out.

Vice Chair Papadopoulos has received calls from concerned parents who are afraid to report for fear of reprisal from care providers.  She agreed with the suggestion of paper surveys, as many parents don't have access to computers.  Mr. Morris said having a call center might be a solution as well.  Chair Martin encouraged council members to go to the stakeholder meetings.
3.d. Rate-Setting Methodology for 24-Hour Residential Child-Care Reimbursements - Sarah Hambrick, HHSC
Sarah Hambrick, Senior Rate Analyst with HHSC, presented a rule relating to 24-hour residential child care reimbursements.  Rider 42 appropriated approximately $25 million for rate increases to the residential childcare program.  Rate increases were targeted toward specific services and service levels, so rules are being adopted to implement the increases, which will affect the blended rate for Foster Care Redesign.

The department proposes to amend Title I, Section 7103 of Chapter 355 which describes the rate methodology for residential childcare rates.  The proposed rate methodology rules are on an accelerated timeline and will be in the June 26 issue of the Texas Register.  The 30-day public comment period ends July 27.  A public hearing is set for July 15.    

3.e. Reimbursement Methodology for Psychiatric Sub-Acute Inpatient Treatment Programs - Sarah Hambrick, HHSC; Jason Bouchard, CPS
Ms. Hambrick and Jason Bouchard, Division Administrator for Placement, presented the rule regarding the reimbursement methodology for psychiatric sub-acute inpatient treatment programs.  Mr. Bouchard spoke about the immediate need for DFPS to add a sub-acute psychiatric inpatient treatment program to the current residential component of childcare services.  Currently, there is no appropriate 24-hour residential childcare treatment program following a psychiatric hospitalization to stabilize patients with severe psychiatric symptoms that present an immediate danger to themselves or others.  Discharging patients who require more care to a less-restrictive setting prior to full stabilization results in a revolving door of repeated brief hospitalizations with little continuity and treatment.
The sub-acute treatment program provides 24-hour specialized treatment to individuals with severe mental and/or behavioral health issues in an inpatient non-hospital setting designed to deliver specified results for children and youth for whom continued outpatient treatment or less intrusive levels of care are not appropriate. The program would serve children diagnosed with severe emotional disturbances, including children with self-harming and/or aggressive behaviors. Proposed duration of the treatment program will be 90 days.  With funding approved this legislative session, it is estimated that a monthly average of 43 children could be served.  Much of 2016 will be spent building capacity for these services.  Texas is currently building a model that caters to the service level needs of specific children.  Eligibility criteria include that the child must have (1) had 3 or more hospitalizations within the past 12 months, and (2) an extensive history of multiple placement moves or both inpatient and outpatient interventions that have failed.  
Ms. Hambrick shared that HHSC is proposing a new rule to describe the rate methodology for this sub-acute program.  A public hearing will be held on July 15. Ms. Ramirez asked about the low estimated number of psychiatric hospitalizations within a year.  Mr. Bouchard spoke about the kids who cycle in and out of hospitalizations.  Chair Martin suggested that this be discussed further after the meeting.  

3.f. Budget Overview - Tracy Henderson, Finance
Tracy Henderson, Chief Financial Officer, presented an update of the budget decisions from the 2016-17 legislative session.  House Bill 1 is on Governor Abbott's desk awaiting signature.  The DFPS budget totals almost $1.9 billion general revenue, $3.5 billion all funds.  By FY '17, there will be 12,855 DFPS employees. The largest monetary gain was in CPS, the largest program area.  Ms. Henderson went over increases for other areas.  The increases for CPS allow the department to keep transformation going.
APS received full funding for every single one of their requests.  A worker safety office will be set up for caseworkers that are threatened or harmed.  Information Technology also received a funding increase, which helps with changes to IMPACT.  Ms. Henderson went over funding for staff.  January will bring changes to the appropriation structures, performance measures, and whatever Sunset implementation changes need to be made.

Ms. Papadopoulos encouraged the department to grow involvement with legal clinics to aid in helping youth age out of care.  Ms. Ramirez praised the funding for youth conferences.  Chair Martin thanked the team for advocating for worker safety.  
3.g. Chair's Report - Tina Martin
Chair Martin thanked the staff and the External Relations team for keeping the council updated, with a special thank-you to Lesley Guthrie and she congratulated Director Ric Zimmerman and his staff at the State Wide Intake Center.
Four DFPS Council Members were appointed by Governor Perry during the interim: Juan Sorto, Linda Davis Timmerman, Krizia Ramirez and Lisa Hembry.  All received Senate confirmation on May 5th. Mr. Sorto testified before the Senate Committee on Nominations.  
Chair Martin provided an update on council members' activities.  Ben Morris toured Thompson Residential Treatment Center in Greenville.  Juan Sorto visited two residential centers, one in Austin and one in Katy.  Sorto and Lisa Hembry both went to the State Wide Intake Center.  Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos went to the Region 6 stakeholders meeting in Houston, attended the Legal Subcommittee meeting regarding child welfare action-planning and did continuing education in Ft. Worth on custody litigation.
Krizia Ramirez went on a ride-along with CPS investigators in San Antonio and is working with St. PJ's Children's Home to organize a support group for youth who are aging out of foster care.  Linda Davis Timmerman met with a non-profit called FosterWorks, which pairs foster teens with area businesses.  Ms. Martin continues work with the board of the Children's Advocacy Center in Hidalgo County.  She and Ms. Ramirez visited Helping Hand Home for Children in Austin on June 17.
Agenda Item 4 - Public Testimony

Kirk Price, founder of Old School 2 Nu Skool, introduced Kendrick Randolph, the program's chief operating officer.  Old School 2 Nu Skool is a startup non-profit in the Dallas-Fort Worth area whose mission is to empower youth and young adults to become increasingly aware of their basic self-worth.  Old School 2 Nu Skool works with kids aging out of care, teaching basic life skills, financial literacy and providing mentorship as the youth transitions from foster care to living a productive independent life.  The program runs an automotive restoration academy and upon completion of the program, the young adult is provided with a car.  Mr. Price added that Region 3, the Dallas-Fort Worth area, has 19 counties; he would like to see Old School 2 Nu Skool serve that area, with hopes of venturing nationwide  Ms. Ramirez asked if the program will certify the youth as mechanics.  Mr. Price answered that the entrepreneur program encourages and teaches youth to become the providers, instead of the consumers, of the world.  Ms. Ramirez asked if the program would accept tuition fee waivers, and Mr. Price answered that it will be considered. 
Renee Price, Director of Child Welfare Services for Caring Family Network and DePelchin, spoke on behalf of Texas Alliance of Child and Family Services.  The alliance and its members are very supportive of the proposed rate package.  She thanked the department for its work with the alliance on coordinated advocacy efforts.
Darcie DeShazo, Executive Director of Settlement Home for Children in Austin, spoke on behalf of Texas Alliance of Child and Family Services, as well.  Ms. DeShazo thanked DFPS for bringing the rate increase package to the Legislature.  Private sector agencies want to continue working collaboratively with the department on addressing funding needs of the service-delivery system.  Commissioner Specia thanked Ms. DeShazo for her work with the Starfish program.

Agenda Item 5 - New Business
5.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Part 19, Chapter 700 Subchapter W - Service Level System - Jason Bouchard, CPS
Jason Bouchard asked the council to consider rules in Title 40 of the Administrative Code, Chapter 700, Subchapter W, relating to the Texas level of care service system.  This is a longstanding rule that describes each of the four service levels for children within DFPS conservatorship and specifies characteristics of children who fit into each of these service levels.
The recommended amendments provide updated language to better represent children with disabilities and remove language no longer used by residential child-care licensing to designate a foster home type.  Specifically, the CPS division proposes amendments to remove the term "developmental delays" and change the previously-used terminology of "mental retardation" to describe children with disabilities and replace it with "intellectual or developmental disability."  Amendments will remove the word "habilitative" from all sections and replace it with the definition, "services that help a person keep/learn/improve skills and functioning for daily living."  Additionally, the term "sibling" will be added to the group of people with whom a child may have contact.   Finally, amendments will change the title of "Level of Care Service" to "Service Level System" in all sections.
DFPS recommends repeal of the current rule 40 TAC, Part 19, Chapter 700, Subchapter W, Level of Care Service System, to replace it with this updated, streamlined proposal and asked that the council recommend to the Commissioner and Executive Commissioner that the rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms Timmerman moved that the council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning service level systems, as reflected in the council's June 18, 2015, Agenda Item 5.a.  Ms. Hembry seconded.  The motion passed.  

Agenda Item 6 - Adjourn
Chair Martin thanked everyone for coming despite the weather.  The meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m.
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